
Town of Windham, Vermont 

Annual Report 

2021 

For the Year Ending December 31, 2021 for the Town 

For the Year Ending June 30, 2021 for the Town School District



Steps for Success! 

Windham Voters, 

Join the conversation before you vote!  Read the Town 
Report!  Bring your questions and concerns to the 
Informational Meeting: 

February 19th at 1:30 PM on ZOOM 

You can join the meeting on Zoom.com by entering the 
Meeting ID 875 7686 4058 and Passcode 175240 on 
your computer, smart phone or other smart device.   

You can access the meeting with your landline phone: 
dial 929-205-6099 and enter the Meeting ID 875 7686 
4058 and Passcode 175240 when prompted. 

We hope to see you on Zoom! 

Thank you for your support of local government, 
Town of Windham Selectboard and Officers 
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INFORMATION 

POPULATION    Windham Town Office       Zip codes for Windham           
2010 U.S. Census     449        5976 Windham Hill Road            Windham, VT  05359 
Registered Voters     366          Windham, VT  05359       North Windham, VT  05143 
WEBSITE: townofwindhamvt.com    EMAIL: windham.town@gmail.com 

TO REPORT A FIRE OR CALL AN AMBULANCE   911 
Londonderry Volunteer Rescue Squad      802-824-6985
Grace Cottage Hospital       802-365-7357
Mountain Valley Medical Center          802-824-6901
State Police          802-722-4600
Game Warden     802-828-1000
Forest Fire Warden   802-874-4104
Windham Town Clerk        802-874-4211
Windham Town Highway Department Town Garage  802-874-7025
Windham Elementary School         802-874-4159
Leland and Gray Union High School         802-365-7355
Woman’s Freedom Center 24 hour hotline Windham County     1-800-254-6954
Mental Health Emergency 24 hour Crisis Hotline        1-800-622-4235
Windham County Sheriff (Newfane)          802-365-4949
Windham Central Supervisory Union         802-365-9510
Windham Volunteer Fire and Rescue Company           802-875-5332
Windham Meeting House   802-875-2244
Emergency Management Co-Directors           802-875-8755

802-874-4606
TOWN OFFICE HOURS AND MEETING SCHEDULE 
Town Clerk           Monday 12-8, Tuesday 6-10 AM, Wednesday 10-2            

The 4th Saturday of every month 8-12, or by appointment. 

Selectboard  First & Third Mondays, 5:30 PM.  
         Special and emergency meetings as needed. 

Town Listers         Every Wednesday, 9:00-12:00 

Town Planning Commission               Second Wednesday of the month at 6:30 PM 

Windham School Board          First Monday of the month at 4:00 PM at Windham Elementary 
School 

Town Planning Commission               Second Wednesday of the month at 6:30 PM 

Londonderry Transfer Station             Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, Friday and Saturday 9-4. 
802-824-5506   Closed Wednesday and Sunday.

Property Taxes            Post marked October 31- Delinquent on November 1

Annual Town Meeting       First Tuesday in March-10:00 AM at The Windham Meeting House

Town Reports     Copies available at Town Office and at Town Meeting
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AUDITORS’ REPORT 

We have examined the financial records and have compiled the accompanying financial 
statements of the funds of the Town of Windham, Vermont for the year 2021.  We verified the 
existence of stated cash, balances and securities and examined supporting documents and 
securities relative to expenditures on a randomly selected basis. 

We have reviewed all of the town’s bank accounts and found them to be in order.  For various 
financial reports we have relied on information provided from the records for the town. 

Our examination should not be construed to be an Audit, Review, or Compilation as defined by 
the American Institute of C.P.A.s, but merely a review of account balances and activities that 
were conducted during the year. Our examination revealed no irregularities and we believe the 
accompanying financial statements reflect fairly the financial condition and the results of 
activities of the Town of Windham on December 31, 2021.  We do not examine financial records 
of any other organizations or agencies included in this report. 

Preparing the 2021 Town Report, while observing Covid-19 protocols, presented many 
challenges. Our efforts to keep everyone involved in its preparation safe included wearing 
masks, social distancing, limiting the number of in-person meetings, and working from home 
when possible.  We would like to thank Town Treasurer Kathy Scott, Assistant Treasurer Gail 
Wyman, and Town Clerk Michael McLaine for their cooperation in these efforts as well as all 
the extra work that they did to help make our job easier. 

Additional copies of the Town Report, as well as the Leland and Gray Union High School 
District Report, are available at the Town office during regular office hours. 

The town website administrator will be updating the town website, townofwindhamvt.com, with 
the 2021 Windham Town Report. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Kathy Jungermann, Pat McLaine, Imme Maurath 
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SELECTBOARD REPORT 2021 

The more things change, the more they stay the same!  Even though we saw much change in 
2021, in many ways it seemed like a repeat of 2020.  The implementation of the Covid-19 
vaccines gave us a lot of hope and for a while, we felt we were on the way back to some sort of 
normalcy.  However, as Covid-19 variants emerged, we took the recommended precautions. We 
certainly hope that anyone who gets sick has a full and speedy recovery. 

For those of us doing the Town’s business, we found ways to get it done.  Kudos and many 
thanks to all the Town officials for everything you do. 

While our elected Town Officials didn’t change much in 2021, we did welcome George Dutton 
to our Selectboard team and Pat McLaine as an Auditor.  The Selectboard continued to meet 
remotely on Zoom, until the state of emergency ended, when we changed to a hybrid of remote 
and in-person meetings.  We enacted a face covering rule for both the Town Office and The 
Meeting House in order to keep the staffs as safe as possible.   

Our treasured Road Crew was as busy as ever.  They not only expertly prepared more sections of 
Windham Hill Road for re-paving, but they also continued ditching and culvert work to eliminate 
road erosion.  Along with everything else that they did on a day-to-day basis, they then had to 
deal with the aftermath of a flood.  Many sections of roads needed repair, but none as much as 
the lower section of Wheeler Road.  They worked expertly and as quickly as possible on 
temporary repairs to get the road re-opened.  Permanent repairs will be a multi-year FEMA 
project.  Though it wasn’t a Town project, we did see Green Mountain Power crews taking down 
the roadside Ash trees as a preventative measure against the Emerald Ash Borer.   

We will receive $118,000 from the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA).  There are very specific 
guidelines regarding the use of this money.  We have already designated a small portion of it for 
upgrades to our land records access as well as audio/visual equipment to use at remote and in-
person meetings.  Though we don’t have to officially declare how we’re using all of this money 
until the end of 2024, and we don’t have to actually use it until the end of 2026, that time will be 
here before we know it.  If you have any suggestions for the money’s use that you think might fit 
the ARPA criteria, please let us know. 

The Selectboard is very proud to say that we have developed General and Roads budgets for 
2022 that are almost level-funded with 2021.  You can see them a little further on in this report. 

Town Meeting will be different than normal, but much the same as last year.  The State has, once 
again, given the Selectboard the authority to temporarily adopt the Australian Ballot method of 
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voting, which we did at our meeting on January 17.  This means that there will be pre-printed 
paper ballots used for voting, the same as for General Statewide and Federal elections. 
Questions on the ballot will be worded as yes/no questions, apart from the election of Town 
Officers.  There will be no actual Town Meeting on March 1.  Ballots will be mailed to you 
by the Town Clerk by February 9.  Completed ballots can be returned by mail, through the 
secure slot next to the door at the Town Office or you can drop them off at The Meeting House 
(polling place) on March 1.  If you opt to vote in person, The Meeting House will be set up for 
socially-distanced voting much like it was for the November election. 

As last year, due to the Australian Balloting, the Selectboard is required to hold an informational 
meeting.  This meeting is set for Saturday, February 19 at 1:30 PM on Zoom.  Even though 
ballots will be available before then, it might be a good idea to attend the meeting before casting 
your ballot.  Accessing the meeting should be easy; details follow below.  You will be muted 
upon entry. Once the meeting begins, you will be given the opportunity to ask questions by 
raising your hand.  We will give you further instructions when the meeting begins.   

Windham Town Meeting Day Informational Meeting 
Time: Feb 19, 2022 01:30 PM Eastern Time 

This is how to access the meeting at Zoom.com: 

Meeting ID: 875 7686 4058 
Passcode: 175240 

You can join the meeting on Zoom.com by entering the Meeting ID 875 7686 4058 and 
Passcode 175240 on your computer, smart phone or other smart device.   

This is how to access the meeting by phone: 

With your landline phone dial 929-205-6099 and enter the Meeting ID 875 7686 4058 and 
Passcode 175240 when prompted. 

If you have questions about any of this, please let us know.  

Please stay safe and healthy. 

Maureen Bell  
Kord Scott 
George Dutton 
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TOWN OFFICERS – TOWN OF WINDHAM, VERMONT 

ELECTED TOWN OFFICERS 

MODERATOR Michael McLaine 2022 
     1 year term 

TOWN CLERK Michael McLaine 2022 
    3 year term  

TOWN TREASURER Kathleen Scott              2022 
   3 year term 

SELECTMEN  Maureen Bell 2022 
   3 year term  Kord Scott  2023 

George Dutton  2024 

LISTERS Meredith Tips-McLaine 2022          
   3 year term Alison Cummings  2023 

Russell Cumming 2024 

AUDITORS Pat McLaine  2022 
   3 year term Imme Maurath  2023 

Kathaleen Jungermann 2024 

CONSTABLE  Joseph Lamson             2022 
  2 year term 

DELINQUENT Paul Wyman 2022 
TAX COLLECTOR   
   1 year term 

WINDHAM CENTER   Deanna Parker  2022 
CEMETERY COMMISSION Margaret Dwyer  2023 
   5 year term Walter Woodruff 2024 

Alan Partridge            2025. 
Mark Emmons  2026 

WEST WINDHAM  Peter Newton              2022 
CEMETERY COMMISSION Diane Newton  2023 
   5 year term Colin Blazej  2024 

Abigail Pelton              2025 
Michael Pelton 2026 
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ELECTED TOWN OFFICERS 

NORTH WINDHAM  Carol C. Merritt 2022 
CEMETERY COMMISSION Paul Wyman              2023 
   5 year term Ralph Wyman  2024 

Eileen Widger  2025 
Jonathan Gordon 2026 

LIBRARY TRUSTEES Maureen Bell  2022 
   5 year tern Cynthia Kehoe 2023 

Eileen Widger              2024 
Christine Dunkel 2025 
John Hoover  2026 

LELAND & GRAY UNION  Howard Ires 2022 
HIGH SCHOOL REPRESENTATIVE 
   3 year term 

WINDHAM SCHOOL DIRECTORS Carolyn Partridge 2022 
   3 year term Russell Cumming 2023 

Elizabeth McDonald 2024 

ELECTED AT GENERAL ELECTION 

DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVES Carolyn Partridge 
November 2020 for 2 year term Leslie Goldman 
January 2021 to January 2023 

JUSTICES OF THE PEACE  Marcia Clinton 
November 2020 for 2 year term John Hoover 
February 2021 to February 2023 Carolyn Partridge 

Michael Simonds 
Meredith Tips-McLaine 
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APPOINTED TOWN OFFICERS 

ROAD COMMISSIONER Kord Scott 2022
1 year term 

TOWN PLANNING    Vance Bell              2022 
COMMISSION & ZONING  Dawn Bower  2023 
BOARD OF ADJUSTMENTS William Dunkel 2024 
 4 year term Katherine Wright 2024 

Chris Cummings 2024 
Tom Johnson              2025 

REPRESENTATIVE TO   Carolyn Partridge 2022 
WINDHAM REGIONAL COMMISSION William Dunkel 2022 
   1 year term 

TREE WARDEN Walter Woodruff 2022 
   1 year term 

ZONING ADMINISTRATIVE Alison Cummings 2022  
OFFICER – 3 year term 

BUILDING SAFETY OFFICER  Robert Kehoe 2022 
    1 year term

FOREST FIRE WARDEN J. Richard Weitzel 2025 
   5 year term 

DEPUTY FOREST FIRE WARDEN  Ralph Wyman 2025 
   5 year term 

TOWN HEALTH OFFICER Marcia Clinton 2023 
   3 year term 
(appt. by State Commissioner of Health) 

SELECT BOARD CLERK   Vacant 
    1 year term, appt. by Select Board 

ASSISTANT TOWN CLERK Ellen McDuffie 2022 
  1 year term, appt. by Town Clerk Alan McLaine  2022 

ASSISTANT TOWN TREASURER Gail Wyman 2022 
   1 year term, appt. by Town Treasurer 
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TOWN OF WINDHAM, VERMONT   Imme Maurath  2022 
CO-EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT Kathaleen Jungermann 2022 
COORDINATORS  
    1 year term 

RADIO AMATEUR CIVIL EMERGENCY 
SERVICE OPERATOR (RACES)  vacant  

ENERGY COORDINATOR William Dunkel 2022 
   1 year term 

CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Sally Hoover  2022 
HOUSING REHABILITATION Marcia Clinton 2022 
DEVELOPMENT GRANT  David Cherry              2023 
PROGRAM, 3 year term Alan McLaine  2023 

Bonnie Chase  2024 
Michael Simonds 2024 

GREEN-UP COORDINATOR Ellen McDuffie               2022 

CONSERVATION COMMISSION Alison Trowbridge 2022 
   4 year term Barbara Davis  2022 

Virginia Crittenden 2023 
Diane Newton  2023 
Dawn Bower  2025 
Ellen McDuffie 2025 

E-911 COORDINATOR Meredith Tips-McLaine 2022 
3 year term

SOCIAL MEDIA MANAGER Vance Bell 2023 
   3 year term 

ENERGY COMMITTEE Michael Simonds 2022 
    3 year term Dawn Bower   2022 

Tom Johnson 2023 
William Dunkel 2023 
Vance Bell              2024 

SOCIAL SERVICES COMMITTEE             Tom Widger 2022 
1 year term Marcia Clinton 2022 

Carlton Raymond            2022 
Barbara Jean Quinn 2022 
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MEETING HOUSE COMMITTEE              Dawn Bower              3 year term        2022 
Eileen Widger            3 year term         2022 
Christine Dunkel        3 year term        2023 

               Imme Maurath            2 year term  2023 
Louise Johnson           3 year term        2024 
Tom Widger               3 year term        2023 

DEERFIELD VALLEY  David Cherry             2022 
COMMUNICATIONS UNION Rory Rosselot 2022 
DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE 
  1 year term 

TOWN BOARDS 

BOARD OF CIVIL AUTHORITY Justices of the Peace 
Selectmen 
Town Clerk 

BOARD OF TAX ABATEMENT Board of Civil Authority 
Listers 
Town Treasurer 

BOARD OF HEALTH Selectmen 
Health Officer 
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2021 Road Foreman’s Report 
• As we look back to last summer and the projects completed, our culvert work went into

November.  In part, this was due to a delivery delay with our typical state contract-based
culvert order that was placed in the spring.  The normal lead time is 3 to 4 weeks.  Half of
the order was received much later than expected, and the balance was not delivered until
December. We were able to locate culverts from various other suppliers to address the
repairs required because of the July flooding.  This left us with only 60’of culverts in
stock by the time we received the December delivery.  The supply chain issues that are
being publicized have also affected us in various other ways.  On a positive note, we now
have culverts in stock to continue with the necessary replacement work this summer.

• The ditching and stone lining work continued and will be ongoing.  A significant project
was completed on White Road and solved what was a repetitive washout situation that
required repairs after every hard rain. Hitchcock Hill and Scott Pet Roads also had similar
work completed.  Most of the out-of-pocket expense for this work was covered by two
grants, one from Better Roads, and one from Grants in Aid.  This work would not have
been done in one season without the grants.

• With the help of the Regional Commission, we were able to apply for, and then were
awarded a grant that covered the majority of the expense of purchasing a Hydroseeder to
facilitate vegetating the reclaimed ditches.

• Going forward, cleaning the ditches will be an ongoing maintenance requirement.  We
sold the 2006 F550 to a private party and utilized that money to purchase a special
gasoline powered blower made for this purpose.

• The summer work for 2022 is to continue with the required culvert replacements on the
unpaved roads. The dead tree removals have been helpful, and this work will continue
also.

• Our state mandated Road Erosion Inventory work will include the upper section of
Wheeler Road – which we have applied for a grant to help with.  Hopefully we will be
awarded the grant and then will utilize it to complete this work.

• I would like to express appreciation to the various contractors that were extremely
responsive and professional during the challenging season of storm damage. Specifically,
P&L, Woodlands Earth Group, and the Hill Group.  Within 12 hours of the damaging
event, they were all on-site helping with the repairs.

Thank you to the Selectboard for their support which helps us keep things moving forward.  
Thank you also to the People of Windham.  As always, the public’s input is key, as we do not 
necessarily see everything that needs attention - so don’t hesitate to get in touch. 

Richard Pare’ 
Town of Windham/Road Foreman 
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Windham Elementary School 
Principal’s Town Report-February 2022 

Dear Windham Community Members, 

General Update 
I began last year’s report by saying it was a year that would be one of the most memorable in our 
country’s history, yet here we are one year later still in the thick of it.  Circumstances beyond any 
of our control have impacted our lives more than most of us could have ever imagined.  I know 
for me it has brought new perspectives on what is important and what really matters in life.  
These circumstances have also had an impact on students and education all over the world.  
Some missed a year or two of classroom instruction, many learned remotely for long periods of 
time, while others have lost loved ones and experienced impacts that will affect their 
functionality at school.  Through all this, Windham Elementary School continues to remain a 
safe, positive place for students.  Here the students can learn in person, experience a positive 
social community with their peers and teachers, and have a place to forget about the problems of 
the outside world during the school day.   
Currently, we have sixteen students enrolled in the school with the projection for next year to be 
seventeen or eighteen students.  We are serving grades kindergarten through third grade currently 
with no students in the fourth, fifth or sixth grades.  Although academics are the main focus of 
our day, staff, volunteers, and school board members alike, place great emphasis on an 
experience that can  broaden the opportunities of our students with physical and outdoor 
education, the visual and performing arts, field trips, music, and any other activities that are 
relevant outside the school walls.    

Staffing 
Students this year are split into two different classrooms based on their grade levels.  Ms. Sara, 
the younger student’s teacher, has  kindergarten and first grade.  Mr. PJ, the older student’s 
teacher,  has grades two and three.  Thankfully, Sara and Mr. PJ work together closely enough 
that students can move from one room to the other as needed for various levels of instruction that 
best meet their individual needs.  Mickey Parker-Jennings is a highly qualified teacher and also 
serves as the principal.  Sara Wunderle is the administrative assistant and has her emergency 
teaching license this year.  She is currently working towards her provisional elementary license 
for next year.   
Other important members of our school community include: Sally Newton, Sandy Sperry, Carla 
West, Kate Ullman, Abbey Welch, Kord Scott, Paul Wyman, Meadows Bee Farm, The West 
Townshend Country Store, The Brattleboro Museum and Arts Center, The Grafton Nature 
Museum, and new team member Elizabeth Symanski.  Sally Newton clearly needs no 
introduction and has continued to volunteer her time with our students doing outdoor education, 
cross country skiing, ukuleles, and subbing for either Mr. PJ or Ms. Sara when needed.  Sally 
continues to be a very valuable part of the Windham School community, even though she has 
retired!  Accompanying Sally sometimes on music days is certified music teacher Kate Ullman 
who offers more musical opportunities and perspectives including recorder lessons.  Sandy 
Sperry comes with eleven years of experience in our SU working directly with students.  She is a 
1:1 aide with a student here this year.  Carla West has returned for another year of teaching 
physical education and health to our students.  Carla comes twice a week to get the students 
moving in PE as well as thinking and reflecting on their own well-being and habits in health 
class.  This year she is taking all the students in one class on winter sports days so they have a 
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much larger group to play with!  Abbey Welch has become an important part of our school 
community this year given the dreaded virus.  She provides us with medical expertise, updates us 
weekly on VT Department of Health and Agency of Education guidance changes, while also 
going into classrooms once a month to work with the students on things like teeth brushing, 
handwashing, and other self-care related items.  Kord Scott, thankfully, continues to drive the 
bus and serves as our resident furnace expert.  With all the talk and planning for a new boiler, he 
has been instrumental with his knowledge and experience.  Kord is also able to monitor the 
heating system from home, so he can be notified when something is out of whack or needs to be 
looked at.  Paul Wyman somehow manages to continue cleaning and fixing things here at school.  
Paul comes a few days a week to sanitize, clean, and do any minor fix-it jobs we need done in 
the building. Elizabeth Symanski just started in December as our new school counselor.   
Elizabeth has a bachelor’s degree in psychology from Massachusetts College of Liberal Arts and 
a master’s degree in clinical mental health counseling from Antioch University.  Elizabeth meets 
with students that have permission individually, as well as in small groups, and does some whole 
group lessons related to mental health and emotional well-being.  The students become very 
excited every time she is here and the sign up sheets to meet with her always have one hundred 
percent participation from the students.    

Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) 2020-2021 
Reporting on adequate yearly progress is always challenging for Windham School because we 
never have ten students in one grade to officially report out results for that grade.  Our sample 
size “n” has not been met for state approval to share out our results.  Last year, we did have one 
student take the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium SBAC for math and language arts.  
The SBAC is the state assessment used in Vermont to assess student progress and is taken in 
grades three through six at Windham School.  Although I cannot share those specific results, that 
one student could not have scored any higher on the 1-4 scoring system in both math and 
language arts.  The other main tool used for student data in math and language arts is the 
AimsWeb standardized assessment.  This is used as a benchmark three times per year in the fall, 
winter, and spring.  This assessment tool is also used for progress monitoring check-ins that are 
done throughout the year between the benchmark times.   

Special Programs and Projects 
As mentioned in the previous staffing section of this letter, we have four other partnerships that 
help to increase learning opportunities for our students.  The first one is our partnership with 
Meadows Bee Farm.  Once a week students attend the farm for approximately forty-five minutes 
to learn about animals, farming techniques, caring for our planet, and other hands on experiences 
that we could not provide in the school classrooms.  In addition, students are able to earn badges 
from the various skills and knowledge they have gained.  This year they have earned their level 
one farming badge and are currently working on their sheep badge.  Our hope for next year is 
that we can get back into the ceramics studio for more enhanced art projects using clay and 
maybe even back to the blacksmith studio to learn about working with metal as we did three 
years ago!  Another great partnership we have is with the Brattleboro Museum and Arts Center.  
At least three times per year, students in the upper grade class go to the museum to view the 
exhibits, discuss their observations with one another as a museum staff member guides the 
conversations, and perform hands on activities that relate to the specific exhibits they are 
viewing and interacting with.  The younger grade class has a similar partnership with the Grafton 
Nature Museum.  The Mighty Acorn program allows the K-1 students to explore the outdoor 
world around them, depending on the time of year.  Students attend once a month for ninety 
minutes and topics have included:  Autumn Learning Adventures, Forest Play, Fire and Ice: 
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Welcoming Winter and Animals in Winter.  The final partnership to mention is the one with the 
West Townshend Country Store.  Every Friday we are treated, and by treated I mean for free, to 
a pizza lunch from the store.  Students have the choice of plain cheese, pepperoni, or veggie 
pizza for this free Friday lunch.  Thanks to Bridget Corby, Bridgette Blanchard, and Michael 
Pelton for helping to deliver this treat weekly!  

Facilities and Improvements 
The most exciting and obvious improvement to the school, especially if you ask the students, is 
the new playground.  Last summer, Mr. PJ worked with Laurie Garland, the business manager 
for our SU, to get this new, original playground designed, built, delivered, and installed.  
Thankfully, with Laurie’s immense financial knowledge, we were able to get this $50,000 dollar 
project done for free with grant money! The students have been really enjoying these new 
options for playing at recess, and it provided us with enough extra dirt to make a sledding hill out 
back for winter enjoyment as well.  A huge thank you, to all those involved in helping to remove 
the old playground and getting this new one installed.  Currently, information is being gathered 
to replace the old boiler at the school.  Although it is still functioning this winter, it has been 
suggested that we replace it before next winter.  Several knowledgeable members of our school 
community are currently working in conjunction with Greg Frost, the facilities manager for the 
SU, to get this project completed in an efficient and affordable manner.  Another big thank you 
to all those involved with that project.   

Mickey Parker Jennings – Teaching Principal 

Child Find Notice 

In compliance with the Individuals with Disabilities Improvement Act of 2004 (P.L. 108-446), the 
Windham Central Supervisory Union is required to locate and identify all school-age children, who may 
have a disability, and provide them with an appropriate education and a developmental screening. 

If you have a child and you are concerned about his or her development, you may call the Windham 
Central Supervisory Union Special Education Office at (802) 365-9515 to make an appointment.  The 
purpose of this process is to locate children with disabilities who would benefit from early identification 
and intervention. 

Any person having information regarding students with disabilities who are not receiving a free, 
appropriate public education should contact the Special Education Office at (802) 365-9515 or contact the 
office of the Superintendent of Schools, 1219 VT Route 30, Townshend, VT 05353. 

Early Childhood Education 

Public funding is available for pre-kindergarten for a maximum of 10 hours per week for 35 weeks per 
year of high quality early learning following the sending school district’s academic calendar.  In order to 
qualify for funding your child must attend a Pre-Qualified program for at least 10 hours per week.  Your 
child must be at least 3 years of age on or before September 1st for the school year in which you are 
requesting public funding.  It is the parent’s responsibility to enroll their child in a Pre-Qualified 
Program.  The program your child attends cannot charge you for the 10 hours per week, 35 weeks of Pre-
kindergarten; however time beyond this allotment is your responsibility. 
Currently, the following local schools have pre-kindergarten for 3 & 4 year olds: Townshend Elementary, 
Wardsboro Elementary, Dover Elementary and Marlboro Elementary.  To locate all Pre-Qualified 
Programs visit:  http:/www.bright futures.dcf.state.vt.us .   

http://futures.dcf.state.vt.us/
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Windham School Directors’ Annual Report 2021 
 
The Windham Elementary School is running smoothly, considering the upheaval of the last two 
years, and our children are growing and learning under the guidance of our dedicated and hard-
working staff.  Our staff: Mickey Parker-Jennings is our Principal/Teacher, Sara Wunderle is our 
primary school Teacher. Our support staff includes Paul Wyman, school custodian, Kord Scott, 
bus driver and Sally Newton providing music and outdoor learning.  We receive services for 
additional support staff through the Windham Central Supervisory union. Finally, we appreciate 
and acknowledge the contributions of many community members who add so much to the 
children’s education.   
 
As always, there is much pressure on schools to keep costs down.  As we have always done, the 
Windham School Board continues to work to provide the best education while keeping in mind 
the taxpayers.  This has been a constant dilemma and one we take very seriously.  The biggest 
issue of educating our children in town versus out of town comes down to our families, the 
individual student’s education, and the overall cost.  There is no easy answer. To assume one 
will be cheaper or better than another is not guaranteed and one way or another the children will 
be educated, and it is up to us to make sound decisions on their behalf.  We will have an 
informational meeting February 24th at 6pm to share updated versions of budgets for running an 
operational school and running a non-operational school. 
 
One of the most encouraging outcomes of a community dealing with hardship is the people who 
come forward to offer support and lend a hand.  We are very lucky to have a dedicated group of 
parents come together and form a parent group.  It’s been a few years since WES had a parent 
group, so this is an exciting time.  We have also seen much more participation by parents and 
citizens at our board meetings and this is invaluable as we move forward as a community.  As a 
Board we are responsible for setting policy and preparing the budget and both tasks are under the 
guidance of WCSU Superintendent Bill Anton and Director of Finance, Laurie Garland.  It is the 
community though who guides the Board. Due to the pandemic, we have been given the 
opportunity to utilize technology to allow us to continue gathering and this has added many more 
participants which is necessary to making good decisions.  It is in these meetings we can share 
information, ideas, concerns, and wishes for what WES can become.   
 
One issue we’ve been working on and discussing at meetings is the boiler system.  The board has 
been working with Greg Frost, Building and Maintenance Director for the WCSU.  Greg 
submitted an article to the latest WN&N with an update on the boiler if you want to learn more 
about it.  Another topic of interest is the idea of a hot lunch program and what that will look like.  
Again, this is an important issue that needs discussion and research. Lastly, the WCSU is 
developing an Intra-School Sharing program that will allow students to go to a school out of their 
town and within the supervisory union. These are just a few examples of the need for 
participation by the community.  We encourage citizens to come to our meetings either in person 
or via zoom, or view recordings on the BCTV website.  The School Board meets the 3rd Tuesday 
of the month at 6pm.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, The Windham School Board 
Beth McDonald, Chair   Carolyn Partridge    Russ Cumming 
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Windham Town Library 2021 

Income 
    Balance - Checking Account 1/1/21 $4,251.56   
         Sale of Calendars   1,020.00 
             Postage 10.00 
         Town Disbursement 500.00 
         Grant – VT COVID Response Fund            1,500.00 

Total           $7,281.56 

Balance -- Savings Account 1/1/21 $2,773.27 
              Interest              + .41

        Total           $2,773.68   

TOTAL INCOME                    $10,055.24 
Expenses 
     New Books $ 420.96 
     Calendars 368.01 
     Table at Yard Sale                    10.00 
     Computer and Printer 1,231.82 

Total           $2,030.79 

TOTAL EXPENSES $2,030.79 
AVAILABLE FUNDS      $8,024.45 

Balance in Checking Account 12/31/21     $5,250.77 
Balance in Savings Account 12/31/21        $2,773.68 

This past year has been challenging for the Windham Town Library due to the COVID – 
19 pandemic.  We had the library open to the public for a while,  required masks and most 
recently have closed it again temporarily.  Patrons may make arrangements to check out and 
return books by contacting any of the library trustees.  We continue to add books to our 
collection and welcome your suggestions for new books. 

The book club will continue to meet using the Zoom platform.  Everyone is welcome to 
join the book club discussion that meets the first Wednesday of the month.  You can contact 
Maureen Bell to sign up to receive the monthly Zoom log-in info.  The monthly selections can be 
found in News and Notes and on the town website.   

The Vermont Department of Libraries let us know of a special grant opportunity 
available to VT public libraries from the VT COVID – 19 Response Fund of the Vermont 
Community Foundation.  The purpose of this grant was to enhance public internet access.  We 
applied for and received a $1,500.00 grant which we used to purchase a PC and printer.  These 
are now in the library and are available for use with high speed internet.  You can still sit in the 
Meeting House parking lot and access the WIFI.   

Even though we were unable to have our annual photo contest, photos were submitted 
and we put together our annual Windham Town Library calendar.  The calendars are beautiful as 
always.  We have some great photographers in Windham.  

Respectfully submitted by your Windham Town Library Trustees – Maureen Bell, Christine 
Dunkel, John Hoover, Cynthia B. Kehoe, and Eileen Widger 
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WINDHAM VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY INC. 

In 2021 the Windham Volunteer Fire Company responded to 23 calls. We had 18 in town calls as 
well as 5 mutual aid calls. We are glad the call volume is down for the past 2 years. 

We did have our annual Auction and BBQ and was a record year all around. It was wonderful to 
see everyone at the event again and fun was had by all. 

Our annual Halloween party turned into an outside trunk or treat in the parking lot. Fun was had 
by kids and adults out in the fresh air.  

We did do our fire prevention for the school. The kids were excited to have some hands on with 
the fire hose. Then we turned inside for questions and answer and a short video on fire safety. 

We have 2 members in firefighting school. Tan Bronson is enrolled in firefighter 2 in 
Brattleboro. Andrew Weitzel is enrolled in firefighter 1 in Manchester. This takes dedication as it 
requires countless hours of both classroom and homework assignments. We commend them for 
the time taken. 

A big thank you to our road crew for keeping our roads and driveways safe for all emergency 
vehicles. 

We thank everyone for the continued support and donations to keep the fire company going. We 
strive to provide services to Windham and all of our surrounding towns. 

Our monthly meetings are held via zoom the first Thursday of every month. Any Questions, 
please call the firehouse at 802-875-5332. We are always looking for new members. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
Janice Wyman, Treasurer 

2021 Members List 
Jonathan Gordon - Chief 

Rick Weitzel- Assnt. Chief 
Mike McLaine- President 
Dawn Dryden - Secretary 

Janice Wyman – Treasurer 

Paul Wyman  Josh Dryden  Bill Casey 
Ralph Wyman  Alan Partridge  Jared Smith 
Phil Talbot Jeff Weitzel  Kurt Bostrom 
Marcia Clinton  Stormie Gordon  Meredith Tips-McLaine 
Leila Erhardt  Tan Bronson  
Bruce Griswold  Abby Dryden  JR. Firefighters 
Dale McLean  Joe Monroe Ethan Howard 
Michael Mally  Andrew Weitzel Jake Desautels 

Gail Wyman  Carson Gordon 
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Listers Annual Report 
2021 

As many of you know from firsthand experience these last 2 years have been far from normal in 
many ways. The local Real Estate markets have been very active and there is a supply shortage 
which by its nature results in increasing home prices. This is not unique to Windham.   There are 
22 other towns in Vermont who have experienced a 3 year rise in real-estate sale prices. 

As Listers our role is to accurately assess each property at fair market value.  Annually, when 
improvements, additions and changes to a property are made, the zoning applications provide 
information for Listers to fairly and impartially value the property in its improved state and 
reflect the assessed value on the Grand List. This typically happens in the spring and 
homeowners are contacted regarding appointments for on -site viewing access.  

The State has a formula to determine the accuracy of each town’s appraisals as reflected in the 
Grand List.  This is known as the Common Level of Appraisal or CLA.  If the values are set too 
low there is a penalty and if they are too high there is a tax break.  The method uses a 3 year 
moving average of comparing completed sale prices to the values reflected in the grand list. If 
the average sale prices are above the grand list values then the CLA moves below 100, 
conversely if the sale prices are below the grand list values then the CLA rises above 100. 

In the chart below you may see that after the town wide reappraisal in 2014-15 the CLA moved 
above 100 which helped reduce the education tax rate.  Conversely as time progressed and sale 
prices were above the grand list values the CLA dropped below 100. Due to the current trend of 
properties selling at above the assessed values, Windham’s CLA for this tax year cycle is at 
83.74. This has triggered the need for a town wide reappraisal. 

Year  CLA COD 
2014 104.59 20.42 
2015 102.47   3.31 
2016 100.62   5.17 
2017 102.13   9.44 
2018 104.67 19.57 
2019 102.23 17.68 
2020   97.83 16.92 
2021   83.74 20.45 

The Coefficient of Dispersion (COD) looks at each individual property sold over the last 3 years, 
and measures the difference between its sale price and the assessed value in the grand list to 
calculate the town’s overall appraisal accuracy.  

While we don’t possess a crystal ball, it seems as though real-estate is still trending in an upward 
direction. This points toward our CLA continuing to rise, so we propose a town wide reappraisal 
to put things back in line. We are currently discussing the specifics with the Windham 
Selectboard.  

If you would like more information on the CLA or COD process please contact the Listers at the 
Town office. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Alison Cummings, Russell Cumming, Meredith Tips-McLaine 
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Town of Windham 
Windham County, Vermont 

Facts 2021 

Established 1795 Total Census Population 
Total Acres     16,751 2020  417 
Burbee Pond 2010  419 
  Acres       23 Change  -0.0047% 

Listers’ Valuations Number Assessed Values   

Residential under 6 acres  207 33,788,800 
Residential over 6 acres  162 46,235,200 
Mobile Homes   15      995,900 
Seasonal Camps    13      761,000 

Commercial Properties     7   1,379,100 
Utilities     2 11,850,700 
Farms      1      170,000 
Woodlands  111   8,898,800 
Miscellaneous     4   1,978.600 

2021 Total Properties 522    107,709,800 

2019 Total Properties 518    106,545,100 

Homestead Ed. Values 29,969,970  27.8% of total 

Change  + 4   1,164,700  1% 

Town of Windham Highways 

Class Miles 
State Hwy   0.356 
1   0 
2   9.2 
3 22.79 
4   2.78 

Total Highway Miles       35.126 
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Zoning Administration 

2021 Annual Report  

A total of 18 applications for zoning permits were received and processed during the year of 
2021. There are 4 new house permits in town this year.  

The following permits were issued: 

Barn-1 
Barn Addition-1 
Cabin-2 
Carport-0 
Deck/Porch-4 
Fence-1 
Garage addition-1 
Garage Renovation-0 
Generator -1  
Horse Stable-0 
House Addition-0 
Internal Renovation-0 
Mobile Home -0 
New Foundation-0 
New House Primary-2 
New House Vacation- 2 
Office-0 
Pond -0 
Pool-0 
Shed-1 
Subdivision-2 
Sunroom-0 
Sugar House-0 
Temporary Trailer-0 
Tiny House-0 

Zoning Permits are required for all of the above categories of improvements on your property. 
This includes internal renovations to the living area whether or not the size of the building 
footprint is altered. All structures being added to the property must have a permit as well.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Alison Cummings, Zoning Administrator 
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TOWN OF WINDHAM 

HEALTH OFFICER REPORT 

2021 

     In May, I received notification of a complaint that a neighbor’s open dumpster had 
attracted a bear who spread garbage throughout both properties more than once.  I spoke with 
the people who had the dumpster and told them of the state mandates regarding bear- 
proofing a closed dumpster.  Then I talked with the neighbor who complained and the issue  
was resolved soon after that. 

     In August, I responded to a report of a dog bite.  As Health Officer, I got a copy of the dog’s 
rabies vaccination record which was current and discussed with the owner the regulations of 
A 10 day quarantine of the dog.  I talked with the person who was bitten about the care she 
received, the antibiotic treatment she was taking and follow-up appointment with her healthcare 
provider. I drove by the house of the quarantined dog daily, at different times, to be sure that the 
rules were being followed.  I kept in contact with the Select Board and attended, over Zoom, the 
vicious dog hearing which set up rules with the owner as to future care of the dog and his  
confinement. 

     The Vermont Department of Health offers webinars for Health Officer continuing education.  
I participated in all that were offered.  The topics covered were: a private well water workshop, 
an update on Rabies, and the duties of the Health Officer involved with rental housing. 

     I continue to write articles for the Windham News and Notes relating to health issues.  This 
year I covered the care of private wells and drinking water, ticks and how to protect oneself, the 
importance of getting the Covid-19 vaccine and the importance of an annual flu shot. 

     The Vermont Department of Health advises that coliform/E.coli bacteria testing be done 
annually of home drinking water.  I have developed a handout that explains the procedure and 
gives the necessary information regarding ordering the kit.  The Department of Health offers 
many air and water test kits which can be found on www.healthvermont.gov.  The latest news 
from the Department of Health can also be found at facebook.com/healthvermont and  
twitter.com/healthvermont. 

     If homeowners in Windham have any concerns regarding health issues of their home or 
environment, please contact me.  I have handouts on a variety of subjects and can direct a 
question to the appropriate source if needed.   Also, I have emergency preparedness workbooks 
for anyone who would like one.  This is an excellent resource the state has published that will 
help you organize you and your home to be ready for any emergency. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Marcia Clinton 

http://www.healthvermont.gov/
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VITAL STATISTICS 
BIRTHS 2021 

Child’s Name         Date/Place of Birth/Sex         Mother’s Maiden Name       Father’s Name 

Asa Rodney September 16, 2021          Rebecca Ellen Clay           Roderick William 
    Gove                   Brattleboro, VT/Male Gove 

MARRIAGES 2021 

Applicant A                Applicant B Date   Place of Marriage 

Rory Alethe            Keith Daniel        June 19, 2021      Windham, VT 
  Rosselot Gustafsson 

Ishaan Mihir Evan Maria    August 28, 2021      Windham, VT 
 Chaudhary  Giarrusso 

Glorisel Serrano Jeffrey Allen September 25, 2021     Windham, VT 
   Weitzel 

DEATHS 2021 

Place of Death/ 
Name  Date Sex/Age Interred/Cremated 

Elsie L. Sharon   February 12, 2021    Female/89    Springfield, VT 
 Claremont Crematorium 
      Claremont, NH 

James A. Scott    May 15, 2021           Male/90         Windham, VT 
         Woodbridge Memorial Garden 

      Woodbridge, NJ 

Ernest K. Friedli  September 20, 2021        Male/95         Windham, VT 
     Valley Crematory    

           White River Junction, VT 
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The Windham Regional Commission 
The mission of the Windham Regional Commission (WRC) is to assist towns in 
Southeastern Vermont to provide effective local governance and to work 
collaboratively with them to address regional issues.  The region is comprised of 
27 member towns:  the 23 towns of Windham County; Readsboro, Searsburg and 
Winhall in Bennington County; and Weston in Windsor County.   

The Commission, a political subdivision of the state, is composed of and 
governed by town-appointed Commissioners.  Towns choose their own 
representatives to serve on the Commission.  After town meeting, each 

Selectboard appoints up to two representatives to serve on the Commission for a one-year term.  Windham is 
currently represented by Carolyn Partridge and Bill Dunkel.  Each Commissioner represents their town’s interests 
within a regional context before the Commission, brings information from the Commission back to their town, and 
serves on at least one of a number of WRC committees that address regional and municipal issues and concerns. All 
WRC meetings are open to the public and subject to Vermont open meeting law. Committees and meeting schedules 
can be found on our website www.windhamregional.org.  

We assist towns with a wide variety of activities, including town plans and bylaws; community and economic 
development; local emergency and hazard mitigation planning, including flood hazard area and river corridor bylaw 
assistance; natural resources, including assisting towns with watershed restoration projects and implementation of 
the state’s clean water law; Act 174 town energy planning; transportation, including traffic counts (automotive, 
bicycle, pedestrian), inventories (bridges, culverts, signs, road erosion), road foremen training, and serving as a 
liaison with VTrans to report damage to town road infrastructure to the state as a result of flooding; redevelopment 
of “Brownfields” sites (sites that are or may be contaminated by hazardous substances); review of projects submitted 
for review through Act 250 (land use), Section 248 (energy generation and transmission, telecommunications), and 
federal permitting processes; grant application and administration; training of municipal officials and volunteers 
across a range of topics; and mapping and geographic information system (GIS) analyses.  The maps in your town 
office were likely produced by the WRC.  

We help towns, both individually and collectively, make the most of the financial and human resources they have, 
assisting with projects in, between, and among towns, building and augmenting the capacity of volunteer-based 
town boards and commissions, and providing professional services to towns that may want to take on a project that 
is beyond what they can comfortably manage with their own staff and volunteers. Our relationship with towns is 
inherently collaborative.  For instance, towns may choose to have their town plans reviewed by the Commission; 
town plan review and approval by the WRC is not mandatory, but is a requirement of some state municipal grant 
programs.  The regional plan, which was readopted in 2021, is developed in consultation with member towns, 
reflects town plan policies, and is ultimately approved by our towns.   

2021 has been a busy year.  We began a collaboration with the Vermont League of Cities and Towns (VLCT) to 
assist towns with the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA). VLCT is helping explain the ARPA use and reporting 
policies, and the WRC is helping towns think strategically about how to make the most of this once in a generation 
direct funding from the federal government. Among other potential uses, the opportunity exists for communities to 
invest in infrastructure to support the retention of existing businesses and homes, and create the capacity necessary 
to encourage the development of new housing. In July we assisted towns as they reported damage associated with 
the most severe flooding event since Tropical Storm Irene 10 years ago, and sped up the local hazard mitigation plan 
update process for several towns in anticipation of the federal disaster declaration. We have new capacity to support 
local energy plan implementation and planning, the ability to convene the region’s town energy committees, and to 
advance climate adaptation and resilience initiatives. 

Funding for the WRC is provided through contracts with state agencies, federal and other grants, and town 
assessments.  Town assessments made up approximately 7 percent of our total budget for FY 2021, and is the only 
funding we receive that has no conditions placed upon it by entities beyond the WRC’s borders.  Each town’s 
individual assessment makes it possible for us to leverage the resources to serve all towns. The town’s assessment 
for this year is $1,082 and is based upon 2020 Census data.   To see our detailed Work Program and Budget for FY 
2022, visit our website, www.windhamregional.org, and click on the heading “About Us.”   

http://www.windhamregional.org/
http://www.windhamregional.org/
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School Board Informational Meeting – March 1, 2021 

Present: Beth McDonald, Russ Cumming, Carolyn Partridge, William Anton, Laurie Garland, 
Mickey Parker Jennings, Antje Ruppert, Kathy Scott, Gail Wyman, Crystal Corriveau, Betsy 
Huffman, Erin Kehoe, Jeff Rubin, Carolyn Rubin, Bridgette Blanchard, Bridget Corby, 
Katherine Wright, Joeanne Chlebogiannis, Pat McLaine, Emily Goyette, Virginia Crittenden, 
David Crittenden, Mary Aller, Rebecca Eliastam, Kermit Blackwood, Alan Partridge; Zoom.com 

Call to Order: 4:01 PM 

Additions and Correction to Agenda: None 

Minutes and Correspondence: 
Carolyn moved to approve the Jan. 4, 2021 minutes, Beth 2nd.  A discussion followed concerning 
how Carolyn had modified the 01/04/2021 minutes with suggestions she had made and submitted 
them to the WCSU web site without a final board motion and approval that could have occurred 
at this meeting. Bill A suggested the board set at the reorganization meeting or a date soon after 
Town Meeting Day and have a discussion on how amended minutes are moved for 
approval.  Russ abstained, motion passed. 

Carolyn moved to approve the Feb. 1, 2021 minutes, Russ 2nd, motion passed 

Joeanne (Jo-Jo) Chlebogiannis submitted a letter, by Email, and asked that it be read into the 
minutes. Beth read the letter. The board had also received letters from Bridgette Blanchard, 
Bridget Corby and Emily Goyette (parents of children who either are or will be attending WES). 
Beth noted that she was glad to get letters from parents and welcomed any other parents to also 
communicate with the School Board. 

Beth asked Bill A. and Laurie G. to respond to some of the questions raised in the letters.  Bill 
addressed the need for an additional qualified teaching assistant by affirming the School Board 
had discussed the subject this past summer and that Sara was in the process of getting a 
provisional teaching license.  Bill noted the costs associated with her training was being covered 
by a grant and would not be borne by the taxpayers of Windham.  The budget, as presented at 
Town Meeting, includes two qualified teachers and does not include an administrative assistant. 

Laurie addressed the question of the cost of students at L&G, noting that the proposed budget did 
include a tax rate of $0.64 that is included in the final homestead tax rate of $1.697.  The tax rate 
for secondary students is reflected as a percentage of the WRMUD approved 
budget.  Windham’s elementary EP count is 19.7 and there are 10 students from Windham 
attending school in Townshend. The ratio of 69.5% elementary students and 30.5% secondary 
students is shown in the 3-year comparison. The 30.5% of the WRMUD education tax rate 
equals the $0.64 tax in the Windham education tax rate noted above. 

Carolyn then addressed the question of the school choice option for Windham.  She pointed out 
that Windham lobbied hard to remain our own school district during the Act 46 merger mania. 
She reminded participants in the meeting that Windham had sent out letters and lobbied to be a 
standalone district and this effort having been successful allows us options.  Now if the day 
comes, and we decide to close the school, our families may choose where they want to send their 
children.  Carolyn responded to a question from Ms. Chlebogiannis that as a result of the 
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successful move to be our own school district the parents could choose to send their children to 
Townshend, Flood Brook, Chester or Grafton.  She also mentioned that our petition to leave the 
Leland and Gray Union Middle/High School District was not successful as Newfane and 
Brookline approved but Jamaica and Townshend did not approve and we would need all 4 towns 
to approve the petition in order to be successful in leaving the Leland and Gray Union 
Middle/High School District.  Carolyn pointed out that it does not mean we could not seek their 
approval again.  Carolyn also made clear that if the voters if Windham decided to close the 
school the parents could choose to send their children to any public or approved independent 
elementary school in the state of Vermont. (Windham would pay the school the state specified 
standard tuition rate or the rate established by that school.)  Crystal Corriveau pointed out that if 
we did have school choice for K-6th our middle and high school students would still go to the 
Leland and Gray Middle and High School.  

Antje added to the discussion with the affirmation that in Vermont all high school students did 
have school choice at a public school. (Burr & Burton and the Long Trail School are independent 
schools).  Bill affirmed her statement and stated that a student could apply to the school in grades 
9 to 12 and if accepted could attend tuition free. (The parents would need to provide 
transportation) 

At this point in the meeting there was a lot of Q &A on a wide range of topics.  Some addressed 
the concern from parents about the multiple grade/age teaching at WES.  With a student count of 
8 currently and grade levels of K to 3rd there was concern expressed that the comprehension level 
of the students within that range were very different.  Mickey addressed the question by 
reminding the participants in the meeting that due to the small number of students he was able to 
tailor individualized instruction to each student’s learning ability.  Mickey felt that as the student 
count increased and Sara’s provisional license was completed he could address this subject better 
in the next school year 

Bills and Pay Orders:  Beth moved to approve orders 27 to 31, Carolyn 2nd, motion passed 

Public Comment:  None 

Principal’s Report: See attached report 

Superintendent’s Report: See attached report 

Old Business:  The budget information was covered in detail while answering questions in the 
correspondence section of this meeting. No additional questions were asked at this time. 

New Business: None 

Other Business:   A reorganization meeting for the new school board was set for March 8th at 
8am 

Adjourned:  6:16 pm 

Respectfully submitted 
Russ Cumming, Clerk 
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